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Minutes of the Meeting of Brundall Parish Council

Held on Monday 25th November 2019 at 19:00 
at the St Laurence Centre, Brundall
	Present:


Chairman: Cllr K Wilkins
Cllr J Mickelburgh, Cllr J Warns, Cllr G Nurden, Cllr G Abbott, Cllr F Thorpe, Cllr J Warne, Cllr M Savory, and Cllr A Free 
Parish Clerks: S Smyth and C Dickson

	
	Details
	Action

	
	Housekeeping

The Chairman advised everyone in attendance of the location of fire escapes and the procedure to be followed in the event of an evacuation.

The Chairman advised members of the public of the procedure for them speaking at Meetings of the Parish Council.  
The Chairman advised members of the public that the Parish Council would be making a sound recording of the Meeting. 
	

	2019-0156

	Apologies for Absence 
Cllr G Buckley, Cllr M Snowling, Cllr L Britt
	

	2019-0157
	Declarations of Disclosable (DPI) or Non-Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (NDPI)

Cllr Nurden – planning items (Broadland DC), item in Finance - to consider an accounts package.
	

	2019-0158
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting
It was resolved, with one abstention, that the Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 28th October 2019 be approved.
	

	2019-0159
	Actions from the Minutes (Not on the Agenda)
2019-0133 - membership of The Broads Society. Cllr Nurden supported membership as Brundall is in the Broads Authority area.  It was unanimously resolved to join.*
2019-0148 - renewal of the Council’s planning application 20162126 for LEMH. This is yet to be drawn up.*
2019-0153 - a letter to the Council regarding Christmas Hampers for those in need was forwarded to Councillors.
	*RFO
*Clerks

	2019-0160
	Public Participation

The Chairman informed the meeting that we are currently in a period of purdah and participants need to be careful of political statements.

District Councillor Rebecca Grattan provided a report for Brundall Ward:
Brundall contributed to the rough sleeping survey, which was very ‘successful’ this year. 43 people were identified within Broadland for the first time and 21 have been referred to relevant Services.  There is a new peripatetic service that is available to help rough sleepers and is currently working well.
Broadland Youth Advisory Board is seeking Board Members. They are focusing on advocacy for young people, particularly teenagers.  The 3 main priorities at the moment are help with bullying, mental health and support for rural activities. 
District Councillor Mike Snowling is currently unwell and out of action so please contact Rebecca for any assistance needed.
Public
None.
	

	2019-0161
	Chairman’s Report

The Chairman gave his report:

“I would like to give my thanks to Cllr Warne for laying the wreath on behalf of the Parish Council at the Remembrance Sunday service and the Councillors who attended the service.  And also to Cllr Warns who led the Parish Council ceremony for the second Shard at the Cemetery on the 11th November.  My thanks also go to the Revd Peter Leech for officiating and all who attended the ceremony.”
	

	2019-0162

	Land Management Committee’s Report given by its Chairman Graham Abbott
The service on the 11th November to dedicate the second Shard was very dignified.  There are a few things still to do at the Cemetery including the trimming hedge on Cucumber Lane to half its height to increase the security in the car park at night.  

The bus stop at the Rectory is progressing well, the concrete base has been laid.  The shelter should be installed very soon and also a wheelchair access pad.  It will hopefully all be completed before Christmas.
	

	2019-0163
	CDROB Report given by Councillor Savory
Ideas for the use of the LEMH was the main topic of conversation. Representatives from Brundall Future attended. Ideas included informal recreation space, trees, green space, and a village consultation.  It was understood all of this is taken under advisement of all other processes going on.

Committee structures were also discussed with the meeting between Cllr Wilkins, Mr Farley, as Chair of the Memorial Hall, and Revd Leech being reported, and the letter of intent to be drafted.

The withdrawal of the PRoW application was reported to do a review and gather further evidence.
	

	2019-0164
	Memorial Hall Trustees Report – given by Cllr Thorpe
There have been no meetings since the last Parish Council meeting.
	

	2019-0165

	Land East of the Memorial Hall
The sub group of Cllr Savory, Cllr Wilkins and Cllr Britt have been looking at the options available in terms of acquiring some or all of the LEMH, and taken advice on the valuation.  Specialist legal support has also been engaged.
The appeal by QL is its own process but relevant even if the implications are not yet known.

There is lots of preparatory work needed but ongoing updates will be provided.
	

	2019-0166
	Policies Review

The following policies were considered by the Council:

· Standing Orders - small amendment to 15(b)(ix) and 23b

· Gifted Benches Policy - a small amendment to a plaque being attached to a bench

· Freedom of Information Policy - 2 minor changes
· Records Management and Retention Policy - amendments to Data Controller, planning papers, and minimum retention periods for some records/information
· Equalities Policy Statement - amendments to make it more inclusive
· Pension Policy - no changes

It was resolved to accept the above policies and changes. The Risk Management Policy Statement is not yet complete and will be resubmitted at a later date.*

	*Clerks

	2019-0167
	Consultations
Broads Authority - Flood Risk Supplementary Planning Document (SPD), Marketing and Viability (SPD), Statement of Community Involvement
No comments have been received.
	

	2019-0168
	Planning 
Decisions:

BA/2019/0357/DEM - demolition of the old shop at Mould Shop, Riverside. Approved.
Appeals:

20171386 Quantum Land Outline Application (refused as against Local Plan) - for note only.  BDC will write to the Council for comment at a later date.

To Consider:

20190604 – reconsultation – Land At Yarmouth Road – Reserved Matters pursuant to outline planning permission 20190935: Appearance; Scale; Landscaping and Layout for 155 Dwellings and Associated Works (Residential Part Only) – Norfolk Homes Ltd.  This application is reserved matters only, there is a drainage application as well.  


	

	2019-0169
	Highways  
Parish Partnership funding

The preferred option of the Council is a zebra crossing for The Street, rough estimate of costs from Highways is £40k to £50.  The Parish Partnership funding is limited to a maximum of £25,000. There is not a budget for this year, finance available from reserves, or the possibility of the full amount being budgeted for next year therefore the Council will not put a bid in for any Parish Partnership funding this time.  An accrual will be made in the budget for a bid in December 2020.
To consider a motion by Cllr Abbott for the Council to apply for 20mph limits in all housing estates in Brundall.
Cllr Abbott presented a report to the Council on the need to extend the 20mph limit along The Street and into the housing estates (see attached).

An extended discussion concluded in the Council resolving that it would take a holistic look at road safety in Brundall, including community consultation.  A sub-group of Cllrs Abbott, Savory, Free and Warne will take the idea forward.
	

	2019-0170
	Brundall Sports Hub

The planning application has been submitted on behalf of the Council but is yet to be determined.

Advice has been taken on the VAT liability on the build and how to minimise any liability.  The sub-group has engaged with experts and how the running of the Sports Hub is set up now is linked to how it is to be operated.  There has been, and is still, lot of preparatory work going on. However the Council is still waiting to take ownership of land, which won’t happen until the housing development starts.  A reserved matters planning application is waiting approval from BDC.
Cllr Warns suggested delaying signing the S106 agreement until the expert advice has been received.  It was resolved that, subject to approval of the S106 agreement by Minerva, the Chairman and the Vice-Chairman will sign the S106 agreement. 
	

	2019-0171
	Finance

Bills for payment for November 2019– £12,791.37 excluding vat were verified by Cllr Abbott. Payments for October 2019 were checked by Cllr Warne.
The RFO informed the Council of the outcome of the External Audit for 2018-19.  The information submitted was in accordance with Proper Practices and no other matters or issues were raised or required attention.

The Council considered a report submitted by the RFO for an accounts package for the Council.  It was resolved to purchase the RBS Rialtas software to use from the 2020/21 financial year.  The initial purchase will be the accounts package only with the Cemetery module to be considered at a future date.
An initial meeting has been held with Minerva, who comprise a QC and a solicitor specialising in public sector problem solving.  If the set up of the Sports Hub is wrong it could be an expensive exercise.  Any way forward needs to be suitably expandable to incorporate growth and future activities.  If the structure is set up correctly to deal with the VAT properly and legally then there should be a VAT exemption.  The advice from Minerva is for the structure for running the Sports Hub and it is vital this is thought about now and not after the SH is built.  Cllr Nurden requested the letter of engagement clearly states that the advice is for the purpose of purchase of land for recreation.  The S106 agreement includes that the Council will purchase the land for £1.  There has been no tender process because there is an exemption for legal services.  The Council resolved to accept the proposal from Minerva, with the caveat that they state their advice includes purchase of land for recreation.  The Clerk will sign the revised agreement.*
The budget sub group has met and agreed a first draft.  The RFO has been asked to do a bit more work on some of the items.  BDC have allowed that the budget can be submitted at the beginning of January.
It was resolved that a donation of £250 be given towards the Yare Valley Churches - My Place Youth Cafe.  The full amount requested was not granted as the Council wished to retain a balance in the Donations budget in case further requests came in in the remaining 4 months of the financial year.
	*Clerk

	2019-0172
	Clerk’s Correspondence

The Memorial Hall is joining in with Village Hall Week, 20th to 26th January, and invites all their hirers to be part of the event.
A request has been received from Brundall Football and Sports Club to have training sessions on the spare Cemetery field, including the erection of a small shed as a temporary changing room and toilet facility.  Concerns were raised about expectations of use of the field once the Sports Hub is completed, and the obligations on the Council as landowner and maintenance of an asset.  It was suggested a simple agreement covering retention of ownership, termination of agreement, maintenance of shed, removal of rubbish, safeguarding checks and insurance be looked at.  This will be taken forward by the Land Management Committee.*
	*LMC

	2019-0173
	Items for the next Agenda Meeting of the Parish Council

Planning application - Willow Marina, Riverside - a replacement quay heading.

Recreation - Cllr Free
Christmas nibbles
	

	2019-0174

	Date, time and venue of next Parish Council Meeting

16th December – 7pm St Laurence Rooms

Meeting closed at 8.55pm
	

	Signed as a true record …………………………………………….…….    Date ………………………… 


	Payments for November 2019
	

	
	

	Parish clerk costs
	£4,385.74

	Grass cutting monthly contract
	£631.66

	Street Lighting
	£523.37

	Handyman and cleaning
	£461.00

	Office expense
	£701.17

	Repairs and Renewals
	£40.00

	Telephone
	£38.26

	Room Hire
	£109.17

	Cremers
	£275.00

	Cemetery
	£1,866.00

	Donations
	£350.00

	Church Fen
	£87.00

	Insurance repair
	£3,323.00

	
	 

	Total expenditure
	£12,791.37

	
	

	RECEIPTS FOR November 2019

	Precept
	

	Cemetery
	£1,050.00

	Allotments
	£1,414.75

	S106
	£3,775.00

	
	 

	Total Income November 2019
	£6,239.75


Extension of the 20mph zone within Brundall

WHY?

At the end of 2017, there were 37.7 million licensed vehicles in Great Britain, (not counting the untaxed illegal ones)! This is a 1.3% increase compared to the previous year. The total number of licensed vehicles has increased in practically every year since the end of the Second World War. From 1997 to 2007, the annual growth in licensed vehicles averaged 670 thousand per year, although from the mid-2000s it had already begun to slow somewhat. Following the recession of 2008-9, growth slowed further, but did not stop, averaging 170 thousand per year between 2007 and 2012. Since 2012, the average growth has been 640 thousand per year.

This information was obtained from the Dept of Transport website.

Although this is for the whole of the UK, having lived in Brundall for 30 years, I have witnessed the growth in traffic throughout the village. Rising population, increasing use of the internet for online shopping, including groceries, has contributed to the rise in private cars, hgv’s and vans. Norfolk is rural and access to a car is highly desirable. 

Brundall has 2 very long, straight roads (The Street and Cucumber Lane), which are narrow in places and I believe this encourages speeding. I believe a high proportion is traffic passing through on their way to other villages, using our street as a shortcut.

The reason I would press for an extension of the 20 mph zone is not just for increased safety, but also to improve our village environment in respect of air and noise pollution created by speeding vehicles.
One has only to get out of the car, and walk or cycle round our village to appreciate just how bad the noise, and air pollution is from cars, hgv’s and busses, at most times of the day. It is literally an assault on the senses. Drivers are very well insulated in their vehicles from the impact they have on other road and footpath users. Footpaths are very narrow in some areas of the Street and the impact on pedestrians is significant.

An increase in the 20mph zone also sends out a message that Brundall PC desires a safe and pleasant environment for its residents, and frowns on drivers that speed through our village. We cannot force drivers to obey speed limits, and slow down, but we can mark out these residential areas in the hope that drivers will consider their speed and drive accordingly. 

I believe it would also encourage cycling and walking if the street was perceived as safer.

WHERE?  
I believe the 20 mph zone on the Street should be extended to just before it’s junction on Cucumber Lane, and 20 mph zones created on the Pastures, Berryfields, The Dales, and the Finch Way estate. All these estates house large numbers of families with small children and contain  lots of parked cars and it would be relatively inexpensive to sign as there is only 1 access road to these estates.

HOW?
Signage at the beginning of the 20 mph zones as usual, but we should also consider that currently parked cars act as a speed calming measure in themselves. So if they are parked there anyway why not create chicanes at these points with permanent car parking bays as seen in many small villages across France and other European towns? These bays have widened pavements at the beginning and end of the parking bays, creating chicanes that physically slow traffic down. 
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These chicanes could be located outside the Church, The Library and near The School. This could help fight dangerous parking by encouraging parking in more desirable, safer areas.

Of course this type of project may be expensive, so a cheaper solution such as just painting parking bays on the road, as NCC Highways have done along the old A47 near Blofield Motor Co. This could be a way to encourage parking in more desirable areas.

If The Council feels this is something that should be explored I believe the next step could be to canvas the parishioners to see if there is a desire for this. If there was, we could then approach NCC and demonstrate a desire from the PC and the village for this and explore how we could make this happen.

Graham Abbott
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